NEWSLETTER
TOWN OF LEVERETT    www.leverett.ma.us
JUNE 2020
Notes From Around Town

(  The Post Office needs our help! Please buy stamps and send mail from the Post Office. If $$ flows through it they are more likely to keep it open.
( Need the police? Messages left at the Police Station (548-4994) are for business only. If you need the police in an emergency, call 911. To reach an officer for non-emergency call Shelburne Control at 625-8200 and they will page an officer for you.
 NEWSLETTER DEADLINES

     1 October 2020

1 December 2020
Send news items and strawberry rhubarb pie to: Lisa Stratford P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054. Call 548-9150 for information and guidelines. Email:  townclerk@leverett.ma.us

Select Board
The budgetary implications resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic and subsequent effects on the economy are still unclear. We know that state revenues are down significantly which will most likely result in reduced aid to cities and towns; whether or not property valuations are affected remains to be seen. At any rate, we are heading into the FY20-21 with more unknowns than anticipated when we began the budget process last winter. For that reason we looked at a level-funded budget (the same budget as FY19-20); there are contractual obligations that makes this goal untenable and we want to keep the COLA increase for employees but the budget being put forward has been reduced from the original one being considered. Budget increases for departments are non-existent or minimal; the elementary school budget has an increase of 2.1% but that is without accounting for the $33,000 special article passed last year for the FY19-20 budget-thus the actual increase is very minimal.  If, later in the year, the situation turns out to be less dire than it appears now we can hold another town meeting and make adjustments.


A lot of our work in the past couple of months has focused on COVID-19 issues – how to hold town meeting, getting information out to residents, etc. We are grateful to the Board of Health and the volunteer groups in town that have helped neighbors and friends during this time, made and distributed masks, etc. We are also grateful that residents are taking the safety precautions recommended by the CDC and the state. There were some issues around mask wearing by employees who work in the town but those got resolved. There is detailed information in the newsletter about the upcoming town meeting – we hope you will participate even though the venue will be a new experience for all of us! The number of articles on town meeting warrant have been reduced to only essential articles so there will be another town meeting later in the year to address the articles that were dropped from this warrant.


We continue to pursue the two options for resolving the Teawaddle Hill water issues. Work on this has been delayed so there will not be any articles on this for the June Town Meeting. We need the cooperation of Amherst for the waterline option and that is taking extra time but is being actively pursued to the extent possible during this time of limited meetings.


Please be safe and well and thanks to everyone for pulling together during this time of crisis.

Julie Shively, for the Select Board

A reminder from your Board of Health:
Leverett residents have been doing a truly remarkable job of adhering to physical distancing, handwashing, mask wearing and staying at home, and it is reflected in our low numbers. We want to thank everyone for protecting the whole community.

We also want to remind residents that there are medical conditions that require attention, even during a pandemic. Chronic medical conditions, signs of stroke, heart attack, cancer screenings, signs of serious illness, are all being undertreated right now. All around the country people are suffering preventable deaths as sick individuals avoid medical settings for fear of contracting the corona virus. Please, if you need medical attention, see your health care provider. If you are concerned about infection risk, call your provider's office and talk to them about their infection prevention strategies. Offices and hospitals are going to great lengths to protect their employees and patients, and no one should suffer preventable illness, or death, at home, untreated, for fear of contracting the virus. If you or someone you love is sick and needs medical care, see your provider.

Library Update

We have heard from many of you that you miss visiting the library and checking out books and DVDs. We miss you, too! As part of Phase 1 of the state's reopening plan, libraries are permitted to begin offering curbside pickup (from May 25). We are working on our curbside pickup process and procedures, and hope to begin this service very soon! The health and wellbeing of our staff, volunteers, and patrons is very important to us, and we want to ensure we are offering services in the safest way possible.
In the meantime, continue to contact us via email: leverett@cwmars.org; phone: 413-548-9220; or chat (at leverettlibrary.org or via Facebook Messenger). Many of you have checked out our new digital streaming service. Provided by rbDigital, Leverett patrons can now stream Acorn TV; IndieFlix; Great Courses; and Qello Concerts and Music Documentaries. Learn more at leverettlibrary.org and reach out with any questions.

Kathy Sward returns with Strength Training for 40+, Tuesdays @ 9am starting June 2 and continuing weekly through July 21. The class is run virtually on GoToMeeting. Contact the library to register! 

Our Ukulele Strum Alongs with Julie Stepanek have been very popular! Dubbed "Three Chord Thursdays", Julie runs these on Zoom on Thursdays @ 7pm. Find the meeting link through our website's calendar.

We are excited to host an author talk with Jennifer Rosner on Wednesday, July 1 @ 7pm! Rosner's new book The Yellow Bird Sings is her debut novel. It tells the story of a Jewish mother and her child hiding for their lives during WW2, and is grounded in interviews, travel, and historical research. Jennifer previously published a memoir, If A Tree Falls, about raising her deaf daughters in a hearing, speaking world, and discovering genetic deafness in her family dating back to the 1800s. In both the novel and memoir, she explores themes of silence and sound, loneliness and connection. Her short writings have appeared in The New York Times, The Massachusetts Review, The Forward, and elsewhere. In addition to writing, Jennifer teaches philosophy. She received her BA from Columbia University and her Ph.D. from Stanford University. She has taught at Stanford and at Mount Holyoke College. Currently, she teaches the Clemente Course in the Humanities, a college-level course for women living in economic distress. She lives in western Massachusetts with her family. Join us to hear Jennifer talk about her writing, and answer questions from the audience! This event will be held on GoToMeeting: https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/376136181
Please contact leverett@cwmars.org for assistance with accessing this virtual event. Telephone option is available.   

Take good care! Natane, Director

_______________________________

Revenue Committee Survey
The Leverett Revenue Committee has been gathering information and considering ideas on possible ways to increase Town revenues that don’t involve raising property tax rates. A summary of what we had done as of mid-February was submitted for the Annual Town Report; you can read that at tinyurl.com/leverett-revcom2. We’re now seeking broad community input so we can get a sense of what you think is needed in Leverett, in part to bring more businesses to town but also to take other steps to increase revenues.
We’ve created a survey that we encourage all Leverett residents, as well as visitors to our town, to fill out. To do this online, go to tinyurl.com/leverett-revcom1. You can also share this link with family or friends who are visiting you, or with neighbors who might not have heard about the survey. We’ve provided several places in the survey for you to provide comments to add to your survey answers, and we commit to reading them all. A print version of the survey is available for anyone who prefers that; write to mjdover44@gmail.com or call 413-549-8284 for a copy. Copies will also be available at Town Hall whenever it’s open. Please return your survey by July 31.
Please help us help Leverett as we try to identify constructive ideas for keeping our town in good financial shape for the future.

Many thanks,
Leverett Revenue Committee:
Craig Cohen, Michael Dover, Susan Mareneck, Seth Seeger (chair), James Staros
Select Board representative: Tom Hankinson

New- CODE RED
At a recent public hearing on Natural Hazards Mitigation and Emergency Planning, questions were raised about the town's ability to reliably and quickly deliver messages to local residents during a weather-related emergency. We saw many issues that limited our ability to accomplish these critical warnings with our existing emergency notification system.

The committee began a review of systems on the market along with evaluations of systems used by other local communities and have decided to make this change to a new emergency notification system.

The Town of Leverett is proud to announce that starting July 1, 2020 we will now be using CodeRED as our community notification system to send important alerts and time-sensitive messages to residents and employees. Along with emergency and critical messages, the CodeRED notification system will also enhance community engagement via the release of important but non-emergency information such as road closures and changes that might affect other town services.

Upon evaluating our previous notification system and other available options, we chose CodeRED for its innovative features, user-friendly platform, and wide-spread adoption rates across the country including other local communities. A reduced yearly subscription fee was an additional factor. Their company-owned redundant data centers help ensure every resident’s data is safe and that messages are delivered quickly and reliably to thousands of individuals within minutes.

CodeRED Key Benefits

CodeRED will deliver several benefits for residents and enable staff to more efficiently manage and distribute notifications before, during, and after emergency and non-emergency events:

· Registration for this notification service is customized, allowing residents to choose which alerts they’d like to receive, as well as their preferred channel.
· Residents can select several different methods including landline, cell phone, email, text message, TTY, or a combination of any of these methods.
· Residents and visitors can keep track of alerts in our community with the CodeRED Mobile App, which notifies smartphone holders of real-time alerts in the area. Similar to the online registration, users choose which notifications they’d like to receive via the app.
· Included with this service is a weather service app for smart phones that will provide national weather service emergency alerts within a predetermined radius of your current phone location.

 If you received notifications from our old system Blackboard Connect (formally Connect CTY) you are most likely in the new systems database. If you have recently changed your phone number, cell phone number or email address this change may not be in the system and you will not receive notifications on the devices or at your email addresses. If you are new to Town you most likely are not in the system and will not receive any notifications. All residents are encouraged to visit the Code Red web site to create a "managed account" and update your information. Go to the town web page click on the link located at the right of this page under the "contacts and links" heading. Once at the welcome page, follow the instructions to sign up for CodeRED. 

Once you create your managed account you can update your information at any time, join any notification groups that are made available and also download the Code Red app for your phone.

For more information on the CodeRED notification system or registration, please contact any member of the Emergency Planning Committee such as the Fire Chief, Police Chief, Emergency Management Director, Emergency Assistant, or Town Administrator via phone or e-mail.  Best contact is assistant@leverett.ma.us.

One very important change will be the Caller ID that shows on your telephone.    You will no longer see the number for the Town of Leverett on your caller ID. You will now see the following displayed:

For emergency notifications you will see 1-866-419-5000 or Emergency Comm.

For general non-emergency notifications, you will see 1-855-969-4636 or General Comm.

Initial tests have shown that some people have received some variation of the above information on their caller ID. Please become familiar with what comes up on your phone so you can recognize and not ignore these potentially important calls.

You should add these numbers to your contact list on your cell phones to make them more easily recognized.

An additional feature:  If you missed a call and would like to hear the last message delivered to your phone, simply dial the number displayed and you will be able to replay the last message.


Finding and Interpreting Mill Sites in the Landscape: 

Zooming the Field Mill.
On June 19th, from 7 to 8:30 pm

the Leverett Historical Commission

will host a virtual visit to the Field Mill as part of its ongoing project

 “A SENSE OF WHERE YOU ARE – Conversations about Leverett’s historic industrial landscape and community.”
Follow LHC members Eva Gibavic and Ann Tweedy, with historian Pleun Bouricius, as they explore and learn to interpret the site and gain insights into the history of one of our many mill sites. 

______________________________________________

The “visit" will be followed by discussion. Free and open to the public. 

Registration is required as this will be a Zoom event. 

Please register at swiftriverpress.com/event-registration
NOTES FROM 250 ANNIVERSARY PLANNING –

Leverett’s 250th Anniversary

Ten people had a lively discussion on Sunday May 31, 2020, 3pm (on zoom) to discuss next steps for planning Leverett’s 250th Anniversary, which is coming right up in 2024.  A Planning Team is being formed and already has 10 members.  They will convene over the summer to research neighboring towns’ anniversary programs and draft a calendar for 2024 to be presented at a public meeting (hopefully at the library) in the fall.  An update of current ideas will be presented at Town Meeting with an invitation to contribute.  The group agreed that it would probably be best to focus on one weekend or week for the main celebration (probably in the summer) with seasonal events in spring and fall.  (For instance, Leverett’s birthday in March might coincide with sugaring season.)  We have been advised that there is funding for upfront expenses through our state representatives with Leverett Cultural Council and Community Preservation Act Fund monies as potential sources too.  Various groups in town have already come up with ideas that are in the works to be presented in 2024!  

If you are interested in keeping up with or participating in the planning, please contact Maureen Ippolito, who is the keeper of the 250 communications @

250th contact: leverett250@yahoo.com
FB page link:  https://www.facebook.com/groups/474330259964618/about
Shop Local
As the only bricks and mortar store in Leverett, the Village Co-op on the intersection of North Leverett Road and Rattlesnake Gutter (5 miles from Town Center) has been able to serve an important function during these stressful times. It is fully stocked with groceries as well as beer and wine, serves breakfast and lunch every day, and specialty pizzas on Wednesday and Friday evenings (call ahead to order) and sells locally-made food and crafts. Please consider supporting the Co-op through shopping, dining, and volunteering to keep this local resource strong. All are welcome - membership not required. Careful cleaning protocols are implemented.
Transfer Station Stickers

Transfer Station stickers are necessary for entrance to the Transfer Station. They are $30 for your household's first sticker and $3 for secondary or replacement stickers. Residents may purchase transfer station stickers at the Transfer Station or from the Town Treasurer's Office. 

If you wish to purchase your sticker by mail, you may send a self-addressed stamped envelope along with the fee, and a completed copy of the form below to: Treasurer's Office, P.O.Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054.

Application for a Transfer Station Sticker by mail
Name(s):______________________________________                                 License Plate(s): _________________

Address:_________________________________, Leverett, MA

Enclosed is the fee for:  1 Primary Sticker ($30) and Secondary Stickers ($3/ea)
Energy Committee Reminders
Energy Committee members have not been meeting formally since the last newsletter. But we are neither idle nor complacent. Responding to evidence that greater reliance on local solutions makes increasing good sense, some of us are pursuing concrete ways for the town to become energy-self-reliant. Others among us are considering new ways of implementing the changes of attitude and action mandated by the present threat of global climate calamity. During the summer months, we hope townspeople will continue to consider stronger and more effective ways to reduce residential energy use, and, more generally, to expand efforts to put our personal and family  lives into right relationship to the common good. We would be pleased to hear related thoughts from neighbors and all town residents. We would like to include some of your ideas in the October newsletter.

Portia Williams Weiskel for the Energy Committee

pweiskel@post.harvard.edu
548-9737
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Town meeting is June 20, 2020 at 9:00 am outside of the Leverett Elementary School.

Inside the newsletter please find the emergency items warrant and reduced budget for the annual town meeting during COVID times.  We expect to have a follow-up meeting in the fall or winter to bring non-essential items and finalize FY 21 budget.  

We plan to meet on the front lawn of the Elementary school and ask that folks coming bring their own:

Chairs if you want, school will also provide some

Umbrella for high visibility voting in a large place (not bad sun protection either)

Mask, we also will have some available for those that do not have one, as they 

will be required.  Anyone with a medical reason not to wear a mask will be seated in a separate area.

Sun protection

Insect repellant

Water

Snacks if needed, no food will be provided

Warrant and Budget from this newsletter

Pen or Pencil in case of a ballot vote.

We will have a tent available and the lawn has an accessible ramp/access for those who need accommodations.  Hearing impaired system will be set up.  

Seating will be at least 6 feet apart by household units.  One bathroom at the school will be accessible with the rest of the school sectioned off.  Speakers will be asked to come to stationary microphones to make comments or ask questions.  

We also ask you to check whether you are experiencing any of the following symptoms and if the answer is yes, please do not come for the safety of others:  fever, chills, cough, shortness of breath, or a sore throat.  Also, if you are in quarantine or isolation, or recently exposed to a COVID-19 positive person please do not attend. 
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